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MINUTES 
 
Montevallo City Council Work Session 
June 22, 2020 
5:30 p.m. at City Hall 
 
 
Council Member Rusty Nix, Council Member Arthur Herbert, Council Member Jason 
Peterson and Council Member Tiffany Bunt were in attendance.  Mayor Hollie Cost 
and Council Member Willie Goldsmith joined by Zoom. 
 
Mayor Cost called the Work Session to order via Zoom at 5:30 p.m.  
 
Mayor Cost noted that in response to the ongoing COVID-19 Pandemic, the meeting was 
being broadcast on Facebook Live and that both she and Council Member Goldsmith were 
participating via Zoom.  
 

Police Chief Jeremy Littleton presented his report:  

  



2 
 

 



3 
 

 

Council Member Nix thanked Kirk Hamby, Director of Public Works, and our Code 

Enforcement Officer Mike Wilder for their efforts to get the grass cut on Shoal Creek Circle.   

Chief Littleton presented a proposal to help improve training for our officers:  
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He pointed out the cost is just $1,035 per year. This program requires them to be tested on 

the material as they progress through the video. The Chief asked the Council to consider 

this item under Other Business.  

Council Member Peterson said he thinks this is a good value and a good idea.  

Fire Chief Brad Davis reported that so far in June his department responded to 76 calls; 1 

fire, 46 EMS, 23 public assists, and 5 false alarms. At the food drive Thursday, they gave out 

10,000 lbs. of produce and 500 gallons of milk.  

Mr. Hamby reported that it has been business as usual in his department. They had 3 

mowers breakdown last week. Two are still being repaired. He said he has special deal on a 

top of the line Husqvarna 256X Mower for $9,374.96. He has quotes from other dealers, as 

well. Some are below this amount, but the mower is nowhere near the same quality.  He 

recommended the Council accept this quote. The money for this is budgeted in the Regions 

Capital Reserve.  

Council Member Peterson asked him to provide copies of the other quotes for the Minutes. 

Mr. Hamby provided the following:  Same exact mower from L&S $10,000. Scag mower 

with only 27 hp engine $9,500 from Terry’s Small Engines in Maplesville 
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Montevallo’s Sustainability Coordinator, Olivia Barone, presented the following report: 

Council Report 6/22/2020:  

1. We got a lot of feedback about the recycling center hours not being full-time worker 

friendly. We are doing extended summer hours from Monday 8am-6pm. We started 

June 15th and will continue until August 24th as a trial period.  

2. We have completed the 500lbs of plastic film challenge.  

a. Ordering the bench and deciding on a location 

b. Start collecting ONLY at City Hall  

i. Too much contamination at Recycling Center and Lucky’s  

3. Weatherization Grant  

a. Reminder: Gov. Kay Ivey has awarded grants totaling $3.2 million to assist 

low-income, elderly, and disabled Alabama residents with weatherizing their 

homes to lower energy costs. Specifically, $291,917 was allocated to Central 

Alabama Regional Planning and Development Commissions for residents 

within Shelby and a few other neighboring counties.  

b. There are hard copy applications at the Farmers Market (Monday 3-6pm and 

available at Parnell Library with curbside pickup 

i. I have had a few inquiries on Facebook, but please continue to spread 

the word about this program.  

4. We have received the ADEM Recycling Fund Grant! 

a. Reminder: we applied for this back in February for equipment upgrades at 
the center and education material – very exciting!  

 

Director of Parks and Recreation, Shane Baugh, reported that football is moving forward as 

planned, unless Montevallo High School cancels.  They are required to follow all of the state 

guidelines and regulations.  

The Big Race was held at Shoal Creek Park. They had 40 racers. It turned out very well.  

Very good crowd, and they organizers cleaned up everything afterward.  

Our first travel ball tournament was this past weekend. They seemed to be following the 

rules well. They brought a lot of people to town.  

Council Member Nix Echoed what Mr. Baugh said about the events. Everything went very 

well.  

Mr. Baugh said our fields are booked until November, or for as long as we are able to keep 

them open.  
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In response to a question from Council Member Nix, Mr. Baugh explained the fields are 

booked every Saturday and Sunday. There will likely be days during the week booked, as 

well, for another league’s teams.  

Council Member Nix said he spoke to Dee Woodham, Chair of the MDCD. We are still 

looking at improvements at Dailey Park. We want to add a restroom and make the park 

fully ADA compliant. The MDCD has $25,000 set aside for the project.  

Council Member Nix said he played the golf course recently and it is looking very good – 

just a little dry. The crowd out there was a good size.  

Council Member Nix also noted there are two items on the Agenda tonight referred to the 

Council from the Planning Commission.  

Council Member Bunt noted that all our school are busy trying to figure out what opening 

in the Fall will look like. American Village cancelled its Fourth of July Celebration due to 

COVID-19. 

Sarah Hogan, or IMPACT Coordinator, presented the following report:  

Impact is currently hosting a community survey on our Facebook page.  We need everyone’s input to get 

a realistic view of youth substance use and perceptions of use in our community.  This information is 

vital to forming specific prevention strategies for Montevallo. 

Impact is happy to partner with the Montevallo Junior City Council, the Parnell Memorial Library and the 

Montevallo Chamber of Commerce to host our first drive-in movie on Friday, June 26.  The movie 

selection was made in honor of the class of 2020.   

I would also like to thank JiJi Davis and the Montevallo Fire Department for allowing Impact to hand out 

informational flyers to citizens at the community food distributions held at the elementary school. 

 

Savannah Kitchens, Director of the Parnell Memorial Library, presented the following: 

- We had 84 people participate in Summer Reading Program last week, and we’re 
very happy to see that Montevallo is getting involved in reading even while staying 
responsibly socially distanced.  

- We have passed out 547 masks so far, about 87 last week. As always, this is done 
with only donated materials from our community, and we are deeply grateful for 
everyone that has contributed so far. As cases continue to rise in Alabama, I want to 
encourage Montevallo to Mask Up and contact us at the library to get a free mask! 

- We are looking forward to launching our first circulating HotSpot collection soon – 
hopefully this week, depending on how quickly they’re added through the Shelby 
County Library system. These HotSpots will provide mobile Wifi, and can be 
checked out by anyone with a Shelby County Library card in good standing. We’re 
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hoping that these will help us in our fight to bridge the digital divide here in 
Montevallo. We have plans to expand this collection in the Fall with grant funding; 
for now, we have purchased 5 HotSpots. 

- We’re having our Grand Opening of the library StoryWalk on Friday, July 10 from 9 – 
11 outdoors in the Library Enrichment Garden. This free event is designed to be 
enjoyed while families practice responsible social distancing outdoors. Families are 
invited to walk from post to post, reading the story, and then enjoy outdoor game 
stations, popsicles, an open-air “Library Book Booth,” and free masks station. The 
StoryWalk was funded by the Parnell Memorial Library Foundation, and installed by 
the Public Works department, and we are very grateful for all the hard work that 
both groups have done to accomplish this project. This is the first permanent 
StoryWalk installation in Alabama, and we’re very proud that it’s in Montevallo! 

 

 

Council Member Bunt thanked Savannah and her staff for all of the creative efforts to keep 

the library engaged with our residents, as well as their efforts to produce facemasks for our 

local businesses and others.  

Mayor Cost mentioned that our library staff is working hard to serve our community. She 

also noted that several people and groups donated fabric and our library staff sewed 

facemasks for the public. She emphasized how wonderful this was of them.  

 

 

Montevallo City Council Meeting  
June 22, 2020 
6:00 p.m. at City Hall 
 
Council Member Rusty Nix, Council Member Arthur Herbert, Council Member Jason 
Peterson and Council Member Tiffany Bunt were in attendance.  Mayor Hollie Cost 
and Council Member Willie Goldsmith joined by Zoom. 
 
 
Pledge of Allegiance 
 

PUBLIC HEARING: 
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Mayor Cost opened the Pubic Hearings at 6:01 p.m.  
 
Case No. SP20-005 Automotive Restoration – 
 
Kristine Goddard with Shelby County Development Services reviewed the case and 
recommendation of the Planning Commission as follows: 
 
REPORT TO THE CITY OF MONTEVALLO  PLANNING & ZONING BOARD Department of 
Development Services May 21, 2020 Case No. SP20-005 Automotive Restoration Site 
Development Plan  
  
This is a request from Stanley McClellan, property owner, for the approval of a site 
development plan for an automotive restoration business. The subject property is 
identified as Lot 4 of the Montevallo Commons Commercial Subdivision and is located 
south of Hwy 25 across from Industrial Park Road.  The 0.66 acre subject property is zoned 
B-2, and situated in Section 2, Township 24 North, Range 12 East; Parcel Identification No. 
58-36-1-02-0-0011-078.004. DISCUSSION The subject property is located in the 
Montevallo Commons Commercial Subdivision, on the south side of State Route 25.  
Montevallo Commons Parkway is located approximately 500 feet west of Industrial Park 
Road.  Montevallo Commons is a commercial subdivision development, recorded in 2008 in 
Map Book 39, Page 142 (shown below) and was designed as a private commercial 
subdivision with private septic systems on each lot and a common detention pond for 
Stormwater. The subject property is zoned B-2, General Business District according to the 
Zoning Ordinance of the City of Montevallo and is not located in any overlay districts.  
  
   
Proposed Site Development The subject property contains 0.66 acres and is identified as 
Lot 4 in the Montevallo Commons Commercial Subdivision.  The applicant proposes to 
construct a 2,130 square foot service garage for the restoration of vehicles. The applicant 
has described his restoration business as a hobby. Access Montevallo Commons accesses 
Hwy 25 via Montevallo Commons Parkway (a private drive). The proposed development on 
Lot 4 identifies two ingress/egress locations along Montevallo Commons Parkway. Parking 
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A total of eight parking spaces are provided.  A minimum of one ADA parking space is 
required. The provided parking spaces are flush to the front pedestrian area of the building.  
This flush area is located in front of service bays for vehicles to pull into the building for 
service.  Vehicle Repair Service Stations require a parking ratio of one space per employee 
plus one space per every three bays.  The spaces provided meet the minimum number of 
spaces required for the proposed use.   Landscaping Article 23.03.C. of the Montevallo 
Zoning Ordinance identifies that lots with less than 10 spaces do not require off-street 
parking landscaping.  Frontage landscape buffers have been provided along Hwy 25 and 
Montevallo Commons Parkway. Additional landscaping has been shown along the parking 
area perimeter and additional trees have been distributed in a natural pattern through the 
remainder of the site. The Arbor and Beautification Board has reviewed the landscape plan 
and have found it meets the intent of the landscape regulations of Article 23. A bond must 
be posted for landscape materials and installation prior to construction.   
 
Utilities  Montevallo Water Works and Sewer Board has completed a review of the plan set 
dated 4/24/2020. The review was completed in regards to potable water and sanitary 
sewer only.  At the time of this report the following items are still outstanding.  1. Sheet 3 a. 
Show proposed water service and connection to existing water main. b. Water Services 
shall be cross-linked polyethylene (“PEX”) pipe meeting the requirements of AWWA C904 
per Montevallo Water and Sewer Board Standard Potable Water Specifications. c. Water 
services that cross roadways must be encased in a PVC casing as outlined and detailed in 
the Montevallo Water and Sewer Board Standard Potable Water Specifications. d. Water 
meter must be installed inside public right-of-way or inside ingress, egress, and utilities 
easements. Water meters will not be set in meter boxes on private property. e. A 
representative of the Board must be present when service tap is made. f. A Benchmark shall 
be located and shown on each sheet per g. Use all current Standard Details of the 
Montevallo Water and Sewer Board Standard Potable Water Specifications.  Prior to City 
Council review and consideration these items must be corrected; however the 
modifications identified do not alter the layout or design of the submitted project and the 
Planning and Zoning Commission could include the items as a conditional recommendation 
to be completed administratively and reviewed prior to City Council action.  Storm Water 
The City Engineer has reviewed the drawings and finds the drawings to be in substantial 
compliance with the Zoning Ordinance. Prior to final certification of the site development 
plan the following items must be corrected on the plan set.  1. Please include the survey 
control/benchmark coordinates and elevation(s) on sheets 2 & 3 as previously requested. 
2. Provide erosion control sand bags in the concrete gutter was of the proposed site. 3. 
Correct minor typographical &legibility issues as indicated in the attached plan mark-ups 
Summary The proposed development is in substantial compliance with the Zoning 
Ordinance of the City of Montevallo. Several items must be addressed and corrected prior 
to final consideration of the City Council. The remaining items do not alter the design of the 
project as it has been presented to the Planning and Zoning Commission and should be 
corrected prior to consideration by the City Council. A recommendation to the City Council 
should be subject to:  The applicant submitting a revised site plan that addresses all 
remaining corrections to be reviewed administratively prior to consideration by the City 
Council;  The applicant completing all required bonding and submitting a final site plan 
for certification prior to the issuance of building permits;  Compliance with the 
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regulations, policies and guidelines of the City of Montevallo;  Approval by the Montevallo 
City Council.  
 
The Planning Commission recommends approval.  
 
Mayor Cost opened the floor for public comment. No one participated. The Mayor then 
closed the first hearing at 6:02 p.m.  
 
 
Case No. E19-013 Hitt RV Storage –  
 
Kristine Goddard with Shelby County Development Services reviewed the case and 
recommendation of the Planning Commission as follows: 
 
REPORT TO THE CITY OF MONTEVALLO  PLANNING & ZONING BOARD Department of 
Development Services May 21, 2020 Case No. E19-013 Hitt RV Storage Enforcement Action  
  
The purpose of this Enforcement Action is concerning long term on-site storage and 
residential use of a Recreational Vehicle in an R-2, Single Family Zoning District.  The 
presence and residential use of the Recreational Vehicle in an R-2, Single Family Zoning 
District constitutes an unresolved violation of the Zoning Ordinance of the City of 
Montevallo that warrants a Planning Commission referral to the City Council for further 
action. The subject property is located at 521 Shelby Street and situated in Section 28, 
Township 22 South, Range 03 West; Parcel Identification  No. 58-27-8-28-2-001-028.000.  
  
DISCUSSION The subject property, owned by Ms. Beverly Hitt, is located at 521 Shelby 
Street. A singlefamily residence is located on the property. On July 23, 2019, staff observed 
a recreational vehicle (RV) being stored in the driveway of the subject property. The 
property is zoned R-2, Single Family District and is therefore subject to the Zoning 
Ordinance of the City of Montevallo.  Article 5, Section 5.13, of the Zoning Ordinance of the 
City of Montevallo details the regulations for the storage of RVs:  Section 5.13. Parking or 
Storage of Major Recreational Vehicles.  Major recreational vehicle including but not 
limited to house boats, travel trailers, pickup campers, motorized dwellings, tent trailers, 
and other similar vehicles shall not be stored or parked on any lot in a residential district 
except in an enclosed building or carport, or on the lot in such a manner that no portion of 
the recreational vehicle extends beyond the front building line of the principal dwelling or 
encroaches the required distance from side and rear property lines. In the case of corner 
lots, the recreational vehicle must be stored or placed either behind the principal dwelling 
or on the side away from the street. No recreational vehicle shall be parked on a vacant lot 
or on a lot with an unoccupied principal dwelling. No such equipment shall be used for 
living, sleeping, or housekeeping purposes when parked or stored on a residential lot or in 
any location not approved for such use. Notwithstanding this requirement, temporary 
parking of recreational vehicles may be permitted for a period not to exceed three (3) days  
  
Shelby County Development Services procedures for the enforcement of zoning violations 
are intended to work with the property owner towards a cooperative but timely remedy 
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for the zoning violation. After an initial site visit and confirmation of a possible zoning 
violation on the property, a letter is sent to the property owner of the violation. The 
property owner is instructed to contact Development Services within 15 days of the date 
on the letter to resolve the zoning violation. If no contact is made, staff again makes a site 
visit and sends a second letter notifiying the property owner. Staff will follow this process 
and send out a minimum of three letters before referral to the Planning and Zoning Board.  
 
Enforcement Action  5/21/20 When contact is made with the property owner staff will 
coordinate with him/her to resolve the zoning violation and establish a timeline for 
compliance. In the event no contact has been made with  
Development Services to resolve the issue or the property owner has not made substantial 
progress in remedying the issue by the time the third notice of violation has been sent, staff 
will then refer the case to the Planning and Zoning Board for further action. Due to the 
mobile nature of RVs, additional time and site visits are often necessary to verify the 
reported violation.  
  
The following information will serve as a case history. 2019 July 23, 2019 – Initial Visit 
Development Services was notified of a possible zoning violation located at 521 Shelby 
Street.  A site visit on July 23, 2019 confirmed that the presence of an RV in the driveway at 
521 Shelby Street.  
  
August 12, 2019 – Zoning Violation Letter Sent Development Services sent notification of a 
possible zoning violation to the property owner. The property owner was listed as Beverly 
Hitt, 521 Shelby Street, per tax records. August 27, 2019 – Second Site Visit Development 
Services staff returned to the site and observed the continued presence of the RV at 521 
Shelby Street. This date marked 15 days since the notice of violation had been sent. The 
property owner had not contacted Development Services about the issue at this time.  
 
Enforcement Action  5/21/20 September 20, 2019 – Third Site Visit Development Services 
staff returned to the site and observed the continued presence of the RV at 521 Shelby 
Street. The property owner had not contacted Development Services about the issue at this 
time.   
  
  
September 27, 2019 – Second Violation Letter Sent Development Services sent a second 
notification of a possible zoning violation to the property owner. This date marked 46 days 
since the first notice of violation had been sent. The property owner was listed as Beverly 
Hitt, 521 Shelby Street, per tax records. November 18, 2019 – Third Violation Letter Sent 
The property owner had not contacted Development Services about the issue at this time. 
This date marked 52 days since the second notice of violation had been sent. A third notice 
of violation letter was sent on November 18, 2019. 2020 January 6, 2020 – Fourth Site Visit 
Development Services staff returned to the site and observed the continued presence of the 
RV at 521 Shelby Street. Due to the Holidays, this date marked 42 days since the third 
notice of violation letter had been sent. The property owner had not contacted 
Development Services about the issue at this time.  
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January 10, 2020 – Contact Made with Lisa Hitt Ms. Lisa Hitt contacted Development 
Services regarding the letters that her mother, Beverly Hitt, had received. Ms. Hitt 
explained that she was living with her mother to help care for her. Ms. Lisa Hitt used the RV 
occasionally to seek privacy from her mother. Ms. Lisa Hitt indicated that she intended to 
move the RV off the property by March. Staff informed Ms. Lisa Hitt that they would 
continue to monitor the situation and send out a final notice of the violation.  January 29, 
2020 – Final Notice of Violation Letter Sent Development Services sent a final notification 
of a possible zoning violation to the property owner. The property owner was listed as 
Beverly Hitt, 521 Shelby Street, per tax records. March 4, 2020 – Fifth Site Visit Following 
the conversation with Ms. Hitt in January, staff again visited the subject property on March 
4, 2020. Ms. Hitt had indicated that the RV would be removed by this time. A site visit 
indicated the continued presence of the RV at 521 Shelby Street.  
  
March 10, 2020 – Notice of Planning & Zoning Hearing Development Services sent a 
notification of referral of the zoning violation to the Planning and Zoning Board to the 
property owner.  April 1, 2020 – Sixth Site Visit Development Services staff returned to the 
site and observed the continued presence of the RV at 521 Shelby Street.  
   
April 9, 2020 – Postponement of hearing due to COVID-19 Ms. Hitt was informed that the 
public hearing regarding the zoning violation was postponed due to the ongoing COVID-19 
situation. May 6, 2020 – Seventh Site Visit Development Services staff returned to the site 
and observed the continued presence of the RV at 521 Shelby Street. The same day, 
Development Services sent a notification of referral of a possible zoning violation to the 
Planning and Zoning Board to the property owner.  
  
Summary: 
 
 Over the course of several months, Development Services has tried to find ways to remedy 
the zoning violations that exist at 521 Shelby Street to avoid the need to pursue legal 
action. This enforcement case has been active since the first enforcement letter was sent in 
August of 2019.  
 
Ms. Hitt has been notified in writing four (4) times that recreational vehicles in the R-2, 
Single Family District,  must be stored  in an enclosed building or carport and not encroach 
on any setbacks. Staff acknowledges that Ms. Lisa Hitt did contact Development Services in 
an attempt to remedy the situation. Ms. Lisa Hitt informed staff in January of this year that 
the RV would be removed by March. By March 4th, 2020, the RV was still present on the 
property and not enclosed in any structure or within a carport.   
 
Therefore, the Montevallo Planning and Zoning Board may recommend Case Number E19-
013 Hitt RV Storage to the City Council for referral to the City Attorney for legal action to be 
taken to enforce the zoning ordinance.  
  
Ms. Goddard noted the RV is still there. Therefore, as recommended by the Planning 
Commission, she recommended the Council move forward with efforts to enforce the 
ordinance. 
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Mayor Cost opened the floor for public comment. No one participated. The Mayor then 
closed the first hearing at 6:05 p.m.  
 
 
Meeting Call to Order 
 

Mayor Cost opened the regular meeting at 6:05 p.m. 

 
Approval and/or corrections of the minutes – 6/8/20     
 
Council Member Peterson made a motion to approve the Minutes as presented. Council 

Member Herbert seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  

Recognitions / Awards: NONE 
 
Opportunities for citizens to speak to the Council: 
 
Mr. Hilliard requested speed bumps or something to help reduce speeding along Hicks 
Street. He said there are lots of children who play on that street.  
 
Mayor Cost said she would ask Mr. Hamby to look into the situation, along with Chief 
Littleton.  
 
Mrs. Leila Mitchell addressed the Council to announce her candidacy for City Council, 
District 2.  
 
Mayor Cost said she is excited to see all the people coming forwards and offering to service 
our community as elected officials.  
 
Allison Welcome asked the city to trim the trees along Hwy 73. She also noted a problem 
with litter along that road.  
 
Mayor Cost said she would ask Mr. Hamby to follow-up wither on that. 
 
Comments from Facebook –  
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Committee Reports and Consideration of Bills: 
 

Public Health & Safety (Police, Fire, Code Enforcement, Housing Abatement)– Discussed 

earlier.  

 

Sustainability (Streets & Sanitation, Recycling, Arbor & Beautification, ValloCycle, 

Environmental Preservation Initiatives) – Discussed earlier.  

 

Recreation, Preservation and Community Development (Parks & Recreation, Golf 

Course, Youth Athletics, Trails, Planning & Zoning, Annexations,) – Discussed earlier.  

 

Education, Arts & Outreach (Schools, UM, Boys & Girls Club, Library, American Village, 

Sister City Commission, Artwalk, IMPACT) – Discussed earlier.  

 

Finance, Economic Development & Tourism (Finance, MDCD, IDB, Chamber, Historical 

Commission, Main Street) –  

 

Steve Gilbert, Director of the Montevallo Chamber of Commerce, reminded everyone that 

the Farmer’s Market is open every Monday from 3-6 p.m.  He also said they plan to resume 

ribbon cuttings in July.  He also encouraged everyone to pick up a copy of the recent 

Chamber Chatter. He said there are a lot of candidate ads in it. Also, he said he’s been 

working with Ms. Barone and to start an electronics recycling day the last Friday of each 

month, instead of just once a year.  

 

 
 

Montevallo Main Street Director, Courtney Bennett, presented the following report:  
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Council Member Peterson reminded everyone there will be a Finance Committee meeting 

this Wednesday at 4:30 p.m. 
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Council Member Nix made a motion to approve the bills. Council Member Bunt seconded. 

ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  

 
Consent Agenda: NONE 
 
New Business: 
 
Recommendation of Public Safety Committee to approve 24 month contract with APC for 
10 License Plate cameras at a cost of $1,666.67/month, current fiscal year coming from 
unallocated funds  
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38 
 

 



39 
 

 
 
Chief Littleton explained we would position the 10 cameras around town in order to cover 
our major access points. This will have the effect of putting 10 additional patrol cars on the 
roads. This will be a huge resource for us.  
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Council Member Nix agreed, and made a motion to approve the contract. Council Member 
Bunt seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  
 
Approval of Automotive Restoration Site Plan -  
 
Council Member Bunt made a motion to approve the site plan. Council Member Herbert 
seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED. 
 
 
Hitt RV Storage – Authorization to remove nuisance from property –  
 
Council Member Bunt made a motion to take steps to remove the RV. Council Member 
Herbert seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED. 
 
 
Old Business: 
 
Ammersee Lakes Paving Request – Tom Bagley  
 
The City Clerk explained we are still waiting on a paving price. No action was taken.  
 
Board Appointments: 
 
Valerie Johnson – Historic Preservation Commission – term expiring on 06.22.2023 
 
No action was taken. Held over to a subsequent meeting in order to receive a copy of her 
letter of interest and background information.  
 
Other Business: 

  

Purchase of mower for Public Works –  

Council Member Nix made a motion to approve the purchase of the Husqvarna 256X 

Mower for $9,374.96 as detailed earlier using budgeted funds from the Regions Capital 

Reserve. Council Member Peterson seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED. 

Virtual Academy – 

Council Member Bunt made a motion to approve the contract with Virtual Academy for 
$1,035. Council Member Peterson seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED. 
 

TAP Grant –  
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Mayor Cost explained this grant would connect the new crosswalk at the intersection of 

Hwy 119 and Hwy 25 with a new sidewalk which would run along Hwy down to the area 

across from the Pic’n Save Shopping Center. 
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Council Member Bunt expressed her pleasure with this application. She said a sidewalk is 

greatly needed along Hwy 25.  
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Council Member Nix noted this grant requires an 80/20 match. The MDCD has agreed to 

pay the 20% match.  

Council Member Bunt made a motion to approve the TAP Grant Application. Council 
Member Nix seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED. 
 
Facemask Resolution –  
 
Mayor Cost discussed the reasoning behind this resolution. COVID-19 rates are going way 
up in Alabama, and we as city leaders must do everything we can to encourage our 
residents to wear masks. If we help each other stay healthy, our businesses will stay 
healthy. She then presented the following: 
 

 Resolution No. 06222020-200 

A Resolution Mandating the Wearing of Facemasks in Public                          

within the City of Montevallo  

 

WHEREAS, the Mayor and City Council of the City of Montevallo recognize the emergency declarations 

of the President of the United States and the Governor of the State of Alabama related to the spread of 

COVID-19 disease in our community; and  

WHEREAS, COVID-19 is a disease caused by a novel coronavirus, previously unknown in humans, and 

causes upper-respiratory tract illnesses that can range from mild to severe, spread quickly, and may 

cause death, particularly in older adults and persons with certain chronic medical conditions; and  

WHEREAS, the World Health Organization declared COVID-19 to be a global pandemic as of March 15, 

2020; and  

WHEREAS, states of emergency have been declared by the President of the United States, the Governor 

of Alabama, and the Mayor of the City of Montevallo, and continue to exist; and  

WHEREAS, the Mayor and City Council find that an emergency of unprecedented size resulting from the 

natural cause of community spread of a novel human coronavirus disease, COVID-19, has occurred in 

the State of Alabama and numbers continue to increase throughout Shelby County; and  

WHEREAS, as of June 19, 2020, Alabama has 28,583 identified cases of coronavirus, with 812 recorded 

deaths attributed to COVID-19; and 

WHEREAS, the pandemic in Shelby County, where the City of Montevallo is located, continues to be of 

concern, most recently being rated by the Health Department as “Moderately High,” with 740 confirmed 

cases and 21 deaths; and  
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WHEREAS, the Mayor and Council recognize that it is critical to continue maintain 6-feet physical 

distancing to slow the spread of COVID-19, but that the additional use of simple cloth or other face 

coverings, as recommended by the Centers for Disease Control, can further aid in slowing the spread of 

the virus by reducing the chances of symptomatic and asymptomatic people transmitting the virus to 

others; and  

WHEREAS, in reopening certain businesses, places of work, and venues and other activities in the City of 

Montevallo, it is in the best interest of public health for individuals to continue to use physical distancing 

and the additional precaution of face coverings or masks while in public contact with other persons; and  

WHEREAS, it continues to be extremely important to protect individuals from contracting the virus; and  

WHEREAS, members of households with vulnerable individuals need to use all reasonable precautions 

to avoid potential exposure to the virus; and 

WHEREAS, numerous medical experts across the nation support the use of face coverings and masks to 

mitigate the spread of the virus; and  

WHEREAS, importantly, the Mayor and Council recognize that this is not a partisan issue – it is a health 

issue - and find that it is in the best interest of the public peace, health, welfare, and safety, and to 

preserve the lives and protect the health and wellbeing of citizens of the City of Montevallo to require 

that masks, consisting of at least simple cloth face coverings, be worn by persons when interacting in 

indoor public spaces in the City of Montevallo or outdoor spaces when a 6 foot distance cannot be 

maintained.  

SECTION 1.  

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Mayor and City Council Mayor of the City of Montevallo that 

face coverings or "masks" shall be required in public places within the City to slow the spread of the 

novel coronavirus disease, known as COVID-19.  

(a)DEFINITIONS: 

Face covering or mask: A device to cover the nose and mouth of a person to impede the spread of saliva 

or other fluids during speaking, coughing, sneezing or other intentional or involuntary action. Medical 

grade masks are not required; coverings may be fashioned from scarves, bandanas or other suitable 

fabrics. The mask must cover the mouth and nose of the wearer.  

Public place: Any place other than outdoor space, personal/private residences or motor vehicles. 

(b) Face coverings or masks shall be worn at all times by persons over the age of two years old and 

who can medically tolerate doing so when in public places within the City of Montevallo where there are 

10 or more people present. The requirement applies to employees, customers and clients of businesses 

within the City. 
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(c) Face coverings or masks shall be worn in outdoor spaces when there are 10 or more people 

within 6 feet of one another. 

SECTION 2.  

A face covering or mask is not required in the following settings and circumstances: 

(a) When outdoors (granted there are less than 10 people and they are at least 6 feet apart); 

(b) In the privacy of one's own residence or another's residence; 

(c) Within one's own motor vehicle or another's motor vehicle; 

(d) During individual outdoor exercise, for example, walking or jogging, but must be worn when 

encountering and interacting with groups of other people in a park or other public place. For the 

purposes of this subsection, "exercise" includes other forms of physical exertion, whether for recreation 

or work includes where unrestricted breathing is needed to perform the activity. 

(e) Persons working alone in separate office spaces or in non-public workplaces where there is 

more than adequate physical distancing area, based on the size of and number of people in the space 

(indoors or out of doors) need not wear a face covering or mask at all times. However, such persons 

must be prepared to don and wear a face covering or mask when interacting with others in groups of 10 

or more persons or in groups of any size where physical distancing of more than six (6) feet cannot be 

consistently maintained. 

(f) Patients in examination rooms of medical or dental offices or clinics or hospitals where there is a 

necessity to examine or treat the mouth or nasal area, subject to the direction of the medical or dental 

professionals in charge of the office, clinic or hospital. 

(g) When wearing a face covering or mask poses a greater mental or physical health, safety or 

security risk such as anyone who has trouble breathing, or is unconscious, incapacitated or otherwise 

unable to remove the cover without assistance, For purposes of this subsection, "safety risk" shall 

include external factors, such as, but not limited to, where wearing a face covering or mask may pose a 

risk to persons working on ladders or at height, wearing other respiratory protection, heavy physical 

exertion or operating heavy equipment or operating in an environment where a face covering or mask 

hinders communications. However, employers are encouraged to structure work to promote physical 

distancing and limit close contact as much as possible within in workplaces where face coverings or 

masks may pose such risks. 

(h) When eating or drinking in public at a restaurant, bar or other food or beverage establishment 

operating under conditions required by the state health officer's order. A mask or face covering must be 

worn when entering and exiting any such establishment. 

SECTION 3.  
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This Resolution shall become effective at 5:00 PM on Tuesday, June 23, 2020, and continuing until it is 

rescinded, superseded, or amended. 

ADOPTED and APPROVED this 22nd Day of June, 2020. 

 

________________________________ 

Hollie C. Cost, Mayor 

 

ATTEST: 

 

_________________________________ 

Herman Lehman, City Clerk 

In response to a request from Council Member Nix, the City Clerk explained that this 
resolution differs from an ordinance largely because it does not carry any penalties under 
local law.  
 
Council Member Peterson said, regretfully, most people are not wearing a mask. Perhaps by 
taking this step, we will encourage more of them to do so. He then made a motion to 
approve the resolution. Council Member Herbert seconded. Council Member Nix 
ABSTAINED. ALL OTHERS VOTED AYE . . . MOTION APPROVED. 
 
Mayor Cost said we will spread the word to our local businesses, so they are aware what is 
now required.  
 
 
Citizen Participation: 
 
Kirk Hamby addressed the Council. He said that speed bumps would not be a good solution  
to the speeding problem mentioned earlier. He suggested considering rumble strips. 
 
He also informed the Council our side-mower is being repaired. We will cut the right-of- 
way along Hwy 203 as soon as possible.  
 
Steve Gilbert noted rumble strips don’t slow down traffic. The ones in front of his house  
just make a lot of noise. 
 
Bobby Pierson asked about the procedure for renaming a street. 
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The City Clerk said it has to be approved by the Council, but can be very costly because it  
requires homeowners or businesses to change all of their letterhead, etc.  
    
Mr. Pierson also said he hopes the Center for the Arts is completed soon.  He also  
mentioned a problem on his curb where the city repaired that area a while ago., He said he  
hopes that can be fixed before the road is paved.  
 
Frank _________ asked the Council to consider extending sidewalks all the way to Hwy 155.   
  
David King said there were comments on social media about a protest in Montevallo later  
this week. 
 
Mayor Cost said it is not a protest. It is peaceful march.  
 
Mr. King said he supports everyone’s right to march and express their opinions in a  
peaceful way. He was concerned, however, about the outside agitators noted on social  
media. Do we have a plan to address that? 
 
Mayor Cost said we have no reason to believe there will be any agitators in Montevallo.  
 
Chief Littleton said we have an operational plan in place to deal with whatever may come  
along.  
 
Maggie Benson read the remainder of the Facebook comments as include earlier in the  
Minutes.  
 
Not a traffic camera. It is a tag reader to assist us in apprehending vehicles on a watch list 
or whatever.  
 
The resolution will be in place until the health department says its okay to lift it.  
 
There being no further business, Council Member Nix made a motion to adjourn. Council 

Member Peterson seconded. The meeting ADJOURNED at 7:20 p.m. 

 

Submitted by: 

 

 
Herman Lehman 
City Clerk 


